
2 Non-Financial Statement

2.1 About This Report and the Company

About This Report
The Nemetschek Group has integrated its Group Non-Financial 
Statement into the Group’s Annual Report. In accordance with 
Section 317 (2) of the German Commercial Code (Handels-
gesetzbuch – HGB), the Group Non-Financial Statement is not 
subject to the statutory audit. Auditing firm PricewaterhouseCoo-
pers GmbH, Wirtschaftsprüfungsgesellschaft (PwC) subjected 
the Group Non-Financial Statement of the Nemetschek Group to 
a limited-assurance audit. The Supervisory Board has also exam-
ined this statement and reached the conclusion that there are no 
grounds for reservations.

This section of the Group Management Commentary contains the 
Nemetschek Group’s Group Non-financial Statement based on 
the German CSR Directive Implementation Act (CSR-RUG), 
which came into effect on January 1, 2017. Based on the require-
ments set forth in section 315c in conjunction with sections 289c 
to 289e of the HGB, a company must transparently describe in 
detail its key nonfinancial activities within the Nemetschek Group 
in relation to five aspects specified in the law: respect for human 
rights, combating corruption and bribery, employee concerns, 
environmental concerns, and social concerns. In accordance 
with Article 8 of Regulation 2020/852 of the European Parliament 
and the Council of the European Union of 18 June 2020 on the 
establishment of a framework to facilitate sustainable investment, 
and amending Regulation (EU) 2019/2088, this Non-Financial 
Statement by the Nemetschek Group outlines whether and to 
what extent the Group’s activities are associated with economic 
activities that qualify as environmentally sustainable. Information 
on this is included in section << 2.4 EU Taxonomy >> of this 
Non-Financial Statement.

This Non-Financial Statement is directed at clients, business 
partners, employees and investors of the Nemetschek Group, as 
well as interested representatives from business, science, politics 
and society. Unless otherwise indicated, this Group Non-Financial 
Statement applies to all companies included in the consolidated 
financial statements, and sets out the company‘s objectives with 
respect to its non-financial activities, the structures it has created, 
and the measures that have helped to foster sustainable develop-
ment in the 2023 fiscal year. 

The Nemetschek Group did not apply an external framework for 
the preparation of its Non-Financial Statement for the 2023 fiscal 
year, for reasons including the major changes in the regulatory 
environment at present. Instead, the existing reporting structures 
were used like in previous years. The Nemetschek Group based 
its reporting, materiality analysis and management approaches 
on the standards of the Global Reporting Initiative (GRI Stan-
dards). With effect from fiscal year 2024, the Nemetschek Group 
is required, pursuant to the Corporate Sustainability Reporting 

Directive (CSRD) adopted by the European Commission, to report 
on its sustainability activities in line with the European Sustainabil-
ity Reporting Standards (ESRS). The company continued its 
preparations for CSRD-compliant reporting and implementation 
in 2023 in order to meet the regulatory requirements for reporting 
year 2024.

To improve readability, the masculine form is used for the majority 
of personal nouns in this Group Non-Financial Statement. This 
does not imply any discrimination against other genders, but is 
intended to be understood as gender-neutral in the interests of 
linguistic simplification. 

The Nemetschek Group is a global provider of software solutions 
in the AEC/O industry (architecture, engineering, construction 
and operation) and the media sector. The Nemetschek Group’s 
business model is described in depth in the section << Group 
Business Model >> of this Group Management Commentary.

2.2 Sustainability at the  
Nemetschek Group

Approach to Sustainability
The Nemetschek Group places considerable importance on good 
corporate governance and social and environmental responsibili-
ty. The Group aims to increase efficiency and productivity along 
the entire value chain of the construction industry through its soft-
ware solutions. These solutions cover the complete workflow in 
the life cycle of a construction or infrastructure project, from the 
first sketch to the construction and operation of the property. 
Architects, engineers of various disciplines, building contractors, 
property developers, property managers, and building managers 
can use the Nemetschek Group’s software solutions to design, 
build, and manage properties and building structures digitally and 
efficiently throughout the building life cycle.

We focus on acting sustainably not only in the development of our 
software solutions, but also in how we treat our employees and 
approach our role in society. For this reason, the Nemetschek 
Group has defined standards in its Code of Conduct for the way 
in which it conducts day-to-day business. The Code of Conduct 
is regularly reviewed to ensure it is current and revised according-
ly. Specifically, it says:

“Each of us contributes to the public image of the  Nemetschek 
Group through our appearance, conduct, and actions. We 
are all responsible for ensuring that we, as the Nemetschek 
Group, live up to our global legal and social responsibility.”

The Code of Conduct states that the Nemetschek Group does 
not tolerate any form of discrimination or harassment, nor corrup-
tion of any kind. Furthermore, each and every employee is 
required to use all resources sparingly and in an environmentally 
friendly manner in everyday working life. Employee responsibility 
also plays a significant role. 
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Beyond its own organization, the Nemetschek Group also has its 
suppliers commit to a Supplier Code of Conduct for suppliers and 
business partners, for example. This particular code of conduct 
provides guidelines that include the fundamental principles of the 
International Labour Organization (ILO), among other things.  
Further information on these two topics is provided in the section 
<< Integrity and Compliance >>.

Sustainability Structures within the Company
There are standards applicable across the Group that provide the 
basis for sustainability-related activities. They cement sustainabil-
ity as an integral part of all business practices of the Nemetschek 
Group. The sustainability team and the cross-functional Core 
Sustainability Team identify sustainability-related topics and coor-

dinate the implementation of the corresponding measures. The 
sustainability team maintains close contact with the Executive 
Board in this regard. The Chief Executive Officer (CEO) holds 
responsibility for sustainability within the Executive Board. The 
CEO engages intensively with the sustainability team about the 
progress on relevant activities within the company, usually once 
per quarter, and discusses the next steps to take. Furthermore, 
the Executive and Supervisory Boards are kept abreast of key 
sustainability developments by means of a report every quarter. 
The regular reporting to and dialog with the Executive and Super-
visory Boards focus in particular on the key issues identified 
through the Materiality Analysis, which is described below, and 
on the development of these issues.

THE GROUP‘S CORPORATE RESPONSIBILITY (CR) STRUCTURE

13 CR Representatives in the Brands

Corporate Information 
Security Officer

VP Corporate Communi-
cation & Investor Relations

CEO

Chief People Officer
Senior Director Legal & 

Compliance

CR-Team

Because the Nemetschek Group consists of 13 brands, many of 
the non-financial issues are also managed by the brands inde-
pendently. In order to coordinate the activities and align them 
across the Group, the sustainability representatives of all brands 
hold regular discussions on matters such as the ongoing devel-
opment of the future sustainability strategy, non-financial risks 
and best practices within the brands. The virtual meetings have 
been held once per quarter since the middle of the fiscal year. The 
sustainability representatives are the driving force for the relevant 
sustainability issues within their brand and are tasked with 
exchanging information with Nemetschek SE as well as with their 
colleagues at their brand and beyond.

Stakeholder Management
The key stakeholders for the Nemetschek Group are its employ-
ees, business partners, clients, suppliers, and investors, as well 
as universities and other educational establishments, the media 
and society at large. Contact with business partners and collabo-
ration with universities and other educational establishments hap-
pens largely directly via the subsidiaries. The investors are kept 
up to date by means of periodic reports on financial market mat-
ters, and through their regular contact with the Investor Relations 
department and the Executive Board. The Annual General Meet-
ing also provides an opportunity for direct dialog with the share-
holders. The Nemetschek Group strives to communicate openly 
and reliably with all stakeholders, and in so doing, also to develop 
its sustainability activities on an ongoing basis. Continual dialog 
with stakeholders is intended to increase transparency and rein-
force trust in the Nemetschek Group, while also helping to share 
its sustainability approach.
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Material Risks
The Nemetschek Group examines not only the main risks for its 
business activities but also risks that could have a significant neg-
ative impact on the concerns defined for non-financial reporting 
(HGB section 315c in conjunction with section 289c(3)(3) and (4)). 
The risk assessment involves recording the gross risk values for 
the amount of loss and probability of occurrence as far as possi-
ble, as well as the net risk positions remaining after risk-mitigating 
measures. 

Similarly to the previous year, no material risks that would very 
likely have serious effects were identified for 2023 with respect to 
the topics defined in the non-financial reporting. Consequently, 
there remained no risks for 2023 that, on a net basis, meet the 
materiality criteria under section 289c (3)(3) and (4) HGB. This risk 
assessment was coordinated with the sustainability representa-
tives for the brands during the reporting period.

Materiality Analysis
The Nemetschek Group performs an extensive materiality analy-
sis every two years in order to align its sustainability activities with 
the interests of stakeholders. An assessment of the key issues 
and their validity is conducted in the intervening years. The Group 
started to carry out a double materiality analysis pursuant to the 
requirements of the ESRS standards in the 2023 fiscal year, and 
plans further strategic development of this approach in 2024. 
Reporting for the 2023 fiscal year was therefore based on the 
materiality analysis last performed in 2021, which was reviewed in 
terms of validity, and its key topics used as the basis for the sus-
tainability report in the reporting year. 

A variety of external frameworks such as the GRI Standards and 
various ESG and sustainability ratings were used to assess how 
current and relevant selected topics in the 2021 materiality analy-
sis were. Then, roughly 850 internal and external stakeholders 
were consulted to identify material topics and their relevance to 
the Group’s business and to evaluate the impacts on the environ-
ment, employees, and society. Weighting the individual results 
ensured that the overall result was representative. The CR Core 
Team concluded the process by discussing and validating the 
ranking of the issues at a final workshop. These results were pre-
sented to the Executive Board and subsequently reported to the 
Supervisory Board. 

The following table shows the topics that were identified as mate-
rial and their allocation to the overarching fields of action and con-
cerns under the CSR-RUG.

FIELDS OF ACTION AND MATERIAL TOPICS

Field of Action  
(“concern” under CSR-RUG)

Material Topics at  
Nemetschek Group

Employees and Society 

(Social Issues and Employees)

 » Attracting and retaining employees

 » Training and education

 » Employee health

 » Diversity and inclusion

 » Client relationships

 » Partnerships with higher-education 

institutions

Environment and Climate  

(Environment)

 » Environmental and  

social effects of products

Integrity and Compliance 

(Human Rights and  

Combating Corruption)

 » Fair business practices and  

anticorruption

 » Antidiscrimination

 » Data protection and information 

security

The Nemetschek Group additionally reports on the subject 
“Group Energy Consumption and Emissions” in the section 
<<  Environment and Climate >> in the Group Non-Financial 
Report 2023 in light of the future regulatory requirements of the 
CSRD and resulting mandatory application of the ESRS stan-
dards.

2.3 Key Non-Financial Issues

Employees and Society
At the Nemetschek Group, the focus is on employees. The 
Nemetschek Group believes that satisfied, successful, and 
healthy employees are crucial to sustainable business develop-
ment. The Group’s management maintains an open dialog with all 
employees at all levels and has set clear focus areas and objec-
tives for human resources work at the company. The most 
important goals remain the same, namely, to create the best pos-
sible environment, to attract the best talent to the company and 
retain it, to offer equal opportunities, and to treat everyone with 
the utmost respect and appreciation. A global incentive system 
was established for Nemetschek Group managers in the 2023 
fiscal year to reinforce these goals. And this social responsibility is 
not limited to only the employees at the Group. It also applies to 
clients, partners, and society as a whole. The Nemetschek Group 
Code of Conduct states the importance of acting responsibly in 
relation to all our stakeholders. 

52



Management Approach – Employee Responsibility
In addition to the Nemetschek Group Code of Conduct, the Peo-
ple Letter of Commitment defines basic standards and require-
ments for key issues affecting employees, including diversity and 
employee well-being. They include core instruments for employee 
recruitment and development. Regular employee development 
conversations between employees and their managers as well as 
programs for supporting employee health are just two examples 
from these fields.

A Group-wide Business Enablement initiative was launched in 
2023 to develop and harmonize the internal processes and struc-
tures of the AEC/O brands. Gaining and retaining employees, 
education and training, employee health, and diversity and inclu-
sion are focal points of the Business Enablement initiative in the 
area of People/Human Resources. Owing to regional differences 
in terms of the labor markets in which the brands are active, the 
brands are also still free to define brand-specific standards and to 
develop their own People/HR guidelines that go beyond the min-
imum requirements stated in the People Letter of Commitment or 
govern additional topics.

The “People/Human Resources” department of Nemetschek SE 
supports and advises the HR departments of the individual 
brands. The Chief People Officer (CPO) is responsible for the 
“People/Human Resources department” within Nemetschek SE 
and reports to the CEO. There is a reporting line between the 
CPO and the HR managers of the individual brands in order to 
ensure management of the key HR topics throughout the Group. 
The HR departments within the Nemetschek Group also maintain 
close cross-brand dialog on current and future HR issues, such 
as development and support of talent in the company. 

The Business Enablement initiative identified core processes 
throughout the employee life cycle in the 2023 fiscal year which 
can be harmonized and scaled within the Nemetschek Group. 
Various functional cross-brand expert teams were then formed 
for a range of core processes, including Talent Acquisition, Talent 
Management, Total Rewards, People Operations, Business Part-
nering and People Experience, which are responsible for ongoing 
development of these areas throughout the Group.

A new human experience management (HXM) cloud solution was 
introduced in 2023, to which the majority of the group is already 
connected. The HXM platform links Group-wide core HR pro-
cesses across the Nemetschek Group and forms the basis for 
internal and external reporting, assessment, and management of 
employee-related data.

The Nemetschek Group’s values are characterized by open and 
transparent communication. This is also maintained at the Group-
wide “NEMunplugged” employee events. These quarterly hybrid 
events introduced new members of the workforce’s management 
and provided an overview of the current Group-wide activities 
and of the Group’s strategic direction during the 2023 fiscal year. 
Moreover, the Executive Board/Executive Leadership Team regu-

larly presents current business development and further data and 
facts on the Group and its segments. The Nemetschek Manage-
ment Forum, comprising the top management of Nemetschek SE 
and the CEOs of the individual brand companies, also holds reg-
ular meetings, both virtually and in person, to discuss and pursue 
matters of strategic relevance.

Gaining and Retaining Employees
Attracting and retaining highly qualified and highly motivated 
employees is one of the keys to success for the entire software 
industry. The shortage of skilled IT workers also affects enterpris-
es like the Nemetschek Group. The AEC/O market and the media 
and entertainment industry are characterized by a high speed of 
innovation. When it comes to finding skilled and highly talented 
workers, the Nemetschek Group must compete with businesses 
of comparable structures and sizes as well as international corpo-
rations.

Attractive working conditions and a positive working environment 
help attract the best talent to the Nemetschek Group and retain it 
in the Group. One of the key aims of HR activity is to develop the 
size of the workforce to enable realization of the Group‘s targeted 
growth potential and to avoid the restrictions of a skilled labor 
shortage. The Nemetschek Group uses the development of the 
number of its employees and staff turnover as an indicator of the 
success of its measures. It plans to also set targets for gaining 
and retaining employees in the 2024 fiscal year in connection with 
its ongoing development of sustainability-related activities. In par-
ticular, the methods used by the Nemetschek Group’s brands for 
actively finding employees include social media platforms as well 
as recommendations from its own employees. 

In order to retain skilled employees and managers in the long 
term, the Nemetschek Group keeps working on maintaining and 
reinforcing its appeal as an employer. Flexible working time mod-
els, which are laid down as a standard in the People Letter of 
Commitment, contribute to this, too. Some brands have also 
developed their own additional rules in this area. Across the 
Group, all brands support remote working, for example, and 
equip their employees accordingly. The structure of the individual 
working time models depends on the business model of the 
respective brand.

In 2023, the number of employees in the Nemetschek Group 
decreased by 19 or 0.6% compared with the previous year. As at 
December 31, 2023, the Nemetschek Group employed 3,429 
people (previous year: 3,448). Employee turnover, which is 
defined as non-company-initiated employee departures in rela-
tion to the total headcount, was 6.7% in 2023 (2022: 9.1%).
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Education and Training
The Nemetschek Group is committed to ongoing education and 
training. As a company that uses and promotes digitalization, the 
Nemetschek Group also offers young people in particular long-
term prospects. Talented young people at the company have the 
ability to develop and gradually take on leadership responsibili-
ties. The overriding aim of the training and education activities is 
to support Nemetschek Group employees in matters relating to 
professional and social skills, thereby enabling experts and man-
agers to be developed from among the junior staff. The Nemet-
schek Group‘s LinkedIn Learning program provides all brand 
companies with access to a range of continuing professional 
development opportunities, in which employees can select train-
ing courses to suit their needs from a broad spectrum of sub-
jects. Almost 2,400 Nemetschek Group employees took advan-
tage of this offer in the reporting year. In addition to professional 
training measures, Themed Learning Challenges are also con-
ducted each month via the intranet with various video content. 
These included subjects such as “Mindset Matters”, “Sustainabil-
ity in the Workplace” and “Artificial Intelligence and Machine 
Learning” in 2023. Leadership and expert training sessions are 
also offered in the individual brand companies of the Nemetschek 
Group; this year they have been consolidated and harmonized at 
Group level. The purpose behind them is to create an opportunity 
for the junior staff to be able to develop into managers as well as 
for the brands to support and promote career pathways for 
experts. 

Training needs and corresponding initiatives are analyzed and 
addressed within the respective brands. The People Letter of 
Commitment describes the minimum requirements for profes-
sional development and further education. The individual require-
ments for professional development and further education are 
defined in annual development conversations between employ-
ees and their managers and then put into practice with targeted 
measures during the following year. Individual development tar-
gets and possibilities as well as specific measures and goals are 
also discussed. These development conversations took place at 
all brands in 2023, as in the previous year. 

Employee Health
For the Nemetschek Group, it is of the utmost importance that 
employees are offered a healthy and safe work environment. This 
includes minimizing the risk of occupational accidents and 
work-related illnesses. The company continuously adapts the 
health-related measures and initiatives to the changing require-
ments of the working environment.

In its People Letter of Commitment, the Nemetschek Group 
defined minimum requirements for Group-wide workplace health 
initiatives for all brands. Measures that were previously largely 
managed on a decentralized basis are currently undergoing con-
tinuous development by the newly formed expert teams within 

* Correction to prior-year figure. The first management tier comprised 16 individuals as of December 31, 2022, of whom 4 were women.

the AEC/O brands in a uniform Group-wide manner. One aim of 
health management is to give our employees the opportunity to 
participate in and to promote health-related measures offered by 
the company. The vast majority of brand companies offered their 
employees initiatives for their health in the reporting year, includ-
ing preventive measures such as health screenings and subsidies 
for gyms. 

Diversity and Inclusion
Diversity is part of the corporate culture at the Nemetschek 
Group. Different cultures and distinct individuality are important 
drivers for the Group’s innovation and should therefore be pro-
moted in a targeted manner. This guiding principle relating to the 
diverse and inclusive corporate culture can be found on the 
Nemetschek Group website and has also been communicated 
via internal channels:

“We, the Nemetschek Group, are a global organization with 
employees from nearly 70 nations. For us, diversity, equity, 
inclusion, and belonging are the keys to unleashing our full 
potential and driving true innovation. 

We can provide our clients the best support for influencing the 
world by having a diverse culture. We aim to treat EVERYONE 
with respect and appreciation, regardless of their differences. 
Valuing diverse opinions and creating equal opportunities for 
all are of the utmost importance for us as an organization, and 
as individuals.”

The company resolved targets to increase the proportion of 
women in leadership roles by December 31, 2025, on the Super-
visory Board (target 25%), the Executive Board (target 25%) and 
for the first management tier below the Executive Board (target 
28.6%), all of which were achieved in 2023. The share of women 
on the Supervisory Board was 33.3% as at December 31, 2023 
(December 31, 2022: 33.3%). The Supervisory Board appointed 
a female CFO effective January 1, 2023, which made the propor-
tion of women on the Executive Board 50% as at December 31, 
2023 (December 31, 2022: 0%). The first management tier below 
the Executive Board, which comprises employees who report 
directly to the Executive Board members, comprised 28.6% 
women as at December 31, 2023 (December 31, 2022: 25%*). 

A Group-wide diversity training concept was developed in the 
2023 fiscal year for 2024 to further raise awareness about diver-
sity and inclusion issues within the Nemetschek Group. 
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Management Approach – Clients and Society 
Every company in the Nemetschek Group bears social responsi-
bility that extends beyond the mere purpose of its operating activ-
ities. Focusing purely on economic financials can increase risks in 
the long term. Personal communication, including digital commu-
nication formats and client contact are particularly important for 
the Nemetschek Group, and these communication channels are 
valuable for day-to-day collaboration. Besides the various day-to-
day challenges, the Nemetschek Group as a business partner 
attaches particular importance to long-term client relationships 
and deep cooperation in the higher-education sector. With this in 
mind, common goals and thematic focus points are coordinated 
at the level of Nemetschek SE. A key account management 
(KAM) program was introduced at Group level in the reporting 
year as a new strategic pillar to consolidate and increase client 
satisfaction, particularly among major corporate clients. KAM is a 
special approach to managing and maintaining relations with our 
largest cross-brand clients. The KAM strategy comprises dedi-
cated measures to ensure an advantageous long-term partner-
ship for both parties, including personalized relationship manage-
ment, proactive problem-solving at individual client level, 
tailor-made solutions and offerings aligned with the specific needs 
of individual major clients. Continual dialog on alignment with 
developing needs is a priority for the Nemetschek Group and is 
intended to offer the clients bespoke and strategic added value. 

Client Relationships
Satisfaction is an important factor for long-term client relation-
ships, which is why all brands (previous year: 12) analyze informa-
tion that provides an indication of client satisfaction. One overrid-
ing objective is to have a high level of transparency across all 
brands with regard to client wishes and satisfaction and to con-
tinuously incorporate the findings into our go-to-market approach. 
At 9 (previous year: 9) of the brands, there are systematic targets 
in this field. This issue is currently managed in a decentralized 
manner so that specific client needs can be addressed with pre-
cision. Most brands use defined indicators to measure the satis-
faction of their clients, including for example churn rate, net pro-
moter score, and client satisfaction score. The brands regularly 
perform client surveys for this purpose and we incorporate the 
results from them into our go-to-market approach.

To achieve high client satisfaction right from the start, the majority 
of the brand companies in the Nemetschek Group involved their 
clients in product development at an early stage in the 2023 fiscal 
year, as in the previous year. Measures designed to contribute to 
product quality and client satisfaction include joint development 
projects, client panels, user groups and communities, product 
previews, beta testing, and workshops.

We also aim to carry out client surveys at Group level in future due 
to our targeted future revenue growth and our efforts to further 
increase the benefits for clients from integration between the indi-
vidual brands. This should provide findings that may further 
improve collaboration with clients.

Partnerships with Higher-Education Institutions
The Nemetschek Group has its roots in the university context. 
Beyond that, it is also a pioneer of digitalization in the construc-
tion industry. With this in mind, cooperation with educational insti-
tutions is particularly important to the Group. It is our long-term 
aim to provide support with software solutions to all relevant insti-
tutions offering architecture and construction education in its core 
markets, such as Europe – focusing on German-speaking mar-
kets – and the US. In this context, talented young people are 
approached in a targeted manner at an early stage in order to 
plan, construct, and manage buildings and infrastructure projects 
sustainably. Almost all brands engage in networking activities for 
students and clients, e.g., through specially provided job plat-
forms, various training formats, guest lectures, job fairs at univer-
sities, and cooperation with student associations and academic 
faculties. 

The Nemetschek Group is also involved in a large number of 
industry associations and institutions such as buildingSMART 
and the German Construction Software Association (Bundesver-
band Bausoftware – BVBS), and is a member of NIMA, formerly 
the UK BIM Alliance. The brands are also active individually in 
many national and international associations and organizations to 
promote OPEN BIM solutions and workflows. 

Environment and Climate
Sustainable business and healthy ecosystems are the basis of 
healthy living. The construction industry is one of the most 
resource-intensive sectors of the economy. The demand for 
housing is also continuously increasing. As a result, the construc-
tion industry is facing the challenge of using raw materials and 
energy more efficiently in order to plan, build, and manage build-
ings more sustainably. 

As a partner of and provider of solutions to the AEC/O industry, 
the Nemetschek Group has a major responsibility toward the 
environment. Our greatest display of commitment to the environ-
ment is our offering of software solutions that improve efficient 
resource usage in the construction industry and building man-
agement, help to use materials more conservatively, and also 
contribute to reducing the energy needed by buildings. 

Minimizing the use of energy and level of emissions along the 
value chain also plays an important role at the Nemetschek Group 
in making a long-term commitment to mitigating climate change 
and limiting global warming to a maximum of 1.5 degrees Celsius. 
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Management Approach
An important objective of the Nemetschek Group is to help the 
construction industry to plan, build, and manage more efficiently 
and thus to do business in a way that consumes fewer resources 
overall and improves sustainability. To this end, management of 
the relevant aspects, such as research and development, is the 
responsibility of the individual brands. 

Environmental protection is enshrined in the Nemetschek Group’s 
Code of Conduct. With this central document, all employees are 
urged to conserve natural resources in the course of their activi-
ties and to consider environmental as well as commercial con-
cerns when selecting suppliers, advertising materials, and other 
external services. The Supplier Code of Conduct also requires 
suppliers to use resources responsibly and minimize the environ-
mental impact. The Nemetschek Group set out its commitment 
to environmental protection in its “Group Environmental Guide-
line”, which defines core obligations, including among other 
things requirements to adhere to all relevant laws and internal 
policies, integrate environmentally relevant processes into day-to-
day operations, and encourage all employees to take responsibil-
ity for environmental protection and practice that actively in their 
workplace. Fulfilling these obligations entails transparency and 
open communication with all stakeholders on environmentally rel-
evant topics, for example, along with responsible supplier selec-
tion and product, material, and service procurement. The Guide-
line was drawn up by the sustainability team in consultation with 
the brands and relevant company departments, and coordinated 
with, and approved by the Executive Board and segment manag-
ers. The Group Environmental Guideline was reviewed during the 
reporting period.

Group Energy Consumption and Emissions 
The Nemetschek Group is currently working hard to ensure uni-
form tracking of energy consumption and the associated emis-
sions within its own operations throughout the Group to use as a 
basis for setting its own targets for prevention and reduction in 
future. The Group uses the internationally recognized Green-
house Gas (GHG) Protocol standards for orientation in tracking 
and reporting greenhouse gas emissions. The GHG Protocol cat-
egorizes greenhouse gas emissions into Scopes 1, 2, and 3. 
Direct greenhouse gas emissions (Scope 1) are emissions from 
sources that are owned or directly controlled by a company. 
These include emissions from energy sources at the company‘s 
sites, such as natural gas and heating oil, as well as emissions 
from the company‘s vehicle fleet. Indirect greenhouse gas emis-
sions (Scope 2) are those occurring through the use of purchased 
energy, such as electricity and district heating/cooling.

* Due to improved data transparency and changes in the calculation methodology, the Scope 1 and Scope 2 emissions for 2022 are not fully comparable with the previous year 2021. The previous year’s figures 
will be published in the << Sustainability Report 2023 >>.

The environmental footprint was determined for the first time in 
the 2022 fiscal year based on the Nemetschek Group‘s Scope 1 
and Scope 2 emissions in 2021*. The focus in the 2023 fiscal year 
was on Group-wide tracking of, and improved data availability on 
energy consumption in order to calculate Scope 1 and Scope 2 
emissions for 2022 from the approximately 80 office locations 
around the world. Energy consumption was recorded at site level; 
the data was consolidated and Scope 1 and Scope 2 emissions 
disclosed at Group level. Data collection is particularly challen-
ging given the heterogeneous structure of the Nemetschek 
Group. Consumption at offices that were unable to report any 
data to the Group due to renting circumstances was estimated 
based on their size in order to provide a total consumption figure.

GREENHOUSE GAS EMISSIONS – SCOPE 1 AND 2

GHG emissions* in t CO2 equivalent 2022

Scope 1 2,997

Scope 2** 1,740

Total Scope 1 & 2 4,737

*  Greenhouse gas emissions calculated pursuant to the GHG Protocol. Scope 1 emissions include 
emissions from stationary combustion and from the vehicle fleet.

**  Scope 2 emissions are calculated based on local carbon emission factors for the sites (mar-
ket-based). Unavailable data has been replaced with country-specific carbon emission factors. 

No new emission reduction targets were set in the reporting year 
in light of the new regulatory reporting requirements under the 
CSRD applicable from the 2024 fiscal year. Instead, the company 
opted to establish a complete and adequate emissions baseline 
to facilitate target setting in the future.

Indirect greenhouse gas emissions occurring along the upstream 
and downstream value chains are defined under Scope 3 of the 
GHG Protocol and account for the majority of companies‘ green-
house gas emissions. These include emissions from purchased 
goods and services, capital goods, waste, business travel, 
employee commuting and the use of sold products. The first 
assessment of the relevant Scope 3 categories for the software 
sector began in 2023, and will be further developed in 2024 by 
involving central company functions of the Nemetschek Group.

Environmental and Social Effects of Products 
According to the Global Status Report 2022 published by the 
Global Alliance for Building and Construction, buildings were 
responsible for 37% of energy-related carbon emissions in 2021. 
According to the report, emissions will have to be reduced by 
more than 98% compared with the 2020 level in order to achieve 
net zero by 2050. 
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The environmental and social effects of the Nemetschek Group’s 
solutions mainly relate to two areas: the specified benefits during 
the life cycle of a building and the incorporation of sustainabili-
ty-related considerations into software development. For the lat-
ter area, the BIM (building information modeling) digital working 
method and open standards known as OPEN BIM form the basis 
of software development. BIM enables buildings to be planned 
and built more precisely and efficiently, reducing errors and the 
need for reconstruction throughout the construction life cycle. 
The Nemetschek Group divides this construction life cycle into 
three phases: design, build and manage. 

Design Phase
Using the software developed by the Nemetschek Group, users 
can plan with greater foresight and precision and avoid recon-
struction. Moreover, buildings are optimized from as early as the 
planning stage – also in terms of energy efficiency. For example, 
using Vectorworks’ solutions, the position of the sun and its angle 
of incidence can be simulated with digital solutions, making it 
possible to plan windows optimally. In addition, the improved 
planning offered by Allplan-brand software optimizes steel con-
nections and reduces the consumption of connecting materials 
by 25%. Vectorworks‘ Embodied Carbon Calculator is a software 
solution that provides an integrated modeling and carbon assess-
ment workflow that allows designers and architects to quickly 
measure the impact of their material and product choices on their 
project‘s carbon footprint. Energos, also from Vectorworks, 
allows architects to control their project‘s energy consumption 
during the design phase, meaning they can perform an initial 
energy analysis during the design phase without much extra 
work. Graphisoft‘s EcoDesigner STAR enables architects to 
design energy-efficient buildings by combining 3D models with 
climate data and operational profiles. This allows the energy per-
formance of buildings to be evaluated under a wide range of con-
ditions.

Build Phase
Solutions from the Build segment enable savings and optimiza-
tions to be made during the build phase. For example, the Plan-
bar planning tool from Allplan can help minimize material use in 
production and reduce scrap during the prefabrication of con-
crete constructions. On construction sites, the use of Bluebeam 
Revu can reduce paper consumption by up to 90%. It is also 
possible to efficiently calculate the carbon footprint during the 
build phase. Allplan Precast offers a plug-in for this purpose as 
well as solutions in cooperation with Built-Heat.

Manage Phase
Roughly 80% of the costs of a building are incurred during the 
utilization phase, with a large share of this expenditure going 
toward energy consumption. 

Spacewell Energy from subsidiary DEXMA Sensors S.L. (DEXMA) 
provides data-driven “energy intelligence” via a software-as-a-
service (SaaS) solution. The solution reports energy consump-
tion, analyzes usage patterns and inefficiencies, and detects 
anomalies in real time. Spacewell Energy enables organizations 
to automate energy data management in order to minimize ener-
gy consumption in their facilities. In addition, integrated work-
place management systems from Spacewell enable optimum 
management of heating, ventilation, and lighting. They can also 
be used to plan and use the available office space efficiently 
because they show how much space is actually required, enabling 
resources to be conserved.

The Nemetschek Group also brought the data-driven dTwin plat-
form to the market in the reporting year, enabling building owners 
to create a digital image of the actual building, which they can use 
to manage it more efficiently and sustainably or to remodel it if 
required. 

Furthermore, seamless virtual documentation enables simple and 
targeted modifications to the buildings, even years after their con-
struction. At the moment, it is not generally known which materi-
als were used when buildings are converted or demolished 
decades later. The resulting uncertainty costs time, money, and 
resources. With the exact recording, documentation, and 
archiving using Nemetschek Group software products, modern-
ization projects are much simpler to calculate and plan. If the con-
struction materials used are already known before the start of any 
demolition work, demolition measures can be deployed in a tar-
geted manner to obtain raw materials through recycling.

The Nemetschek Group’s Sustainability Report presents further 
specific examples of implementation in our clients’ projects; see 
<< Sustainability Report 2023 >>.
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Integrity and Compliance
Both the regulatory environment of Nemetschek SE, which is list-
ed on the German MDAX and TecDAX, and the international 
focus of the Nemetschek Group are complex and highly regulat-
ed. The Group-wide compliance risk analysis completed in 2022 
highlighted gross risk potential in areas including anticorruption, 
antitrust law, data protection and information security, and export 
and sanctions. Any violation of the regulatory requirements and 
provisions could have negative effects on the company’s assets, 
finances, earnings, share price or reputation.

The Nemetschek Group is therefore fully committed to fair com-
petition and firmly rejects corruption and bribery in particular. This 
is based on its conviction that long-term business success can 
be achieved only by acting in a legally compliant and responsible 
manner, and that these efforts will also have a positive payoff for 
our stakeholders’ satisfaction. An open corporate culture and an 
established compliance management system (CMS) are key in 
the fight against corruption and bribery and to mitigate other 
material risk areas.

Actual or suspected violations of applicable laws, internal regula-
tions, or ethical standards could have negative financial conse-
quences. Accordingly, the Group’s primary objective is to avoid 
compliance incidents comprehensively and systematically. To this 
end, the Nemetschek Group takes a preventive, risk-based, and 
tailored compliance approach and fosters a corporate culture in 
which all employees are sensitized to the issue and receive 
appropriate training.

Management Approach
Compliance-related activities, which are based on the Group-
wide risk analysis completed in 2022, are closely integrated with 
risk management and the internal control system. Corporate 
Legal & Compliance controls compliance activities across the 
Group. The focus of these activities is on creating suitable struc-
tures and processes as well as on supporting the efficient realiza-
tion of targeted, risk-based compliance measures (including the 
implementation of Group policies and processes, awareness-rais-
ing and communication initiatives, and training). Corporate Legal 
& Compliance is also the point of contact for any individual ques-
tions that may arise from within the organization. There is a direct 
reporting line to the Executive Board member and CFO of the 
Nemetschek Group. Internal Audit regularly performs internal 
audits to assess compliance with internal guidelines and legal 
requirements. 

As an international organization, the Nemetschek Group has a 
corporate responsibility toward society and the environment. The 
commitment and objective of the Nemetschek Group in the area 
of Corporate Legal & Compliance is to comply with the applicable 
laws everywhere and at all times, to respect fundamental ethical 
values, and to act in a sustainable manner. This applies not just to 
employees, but also to suppliers and business partners.

Our employees are expected to treat each other and third parties 
fairly and respectfully. The Group-wide Code of Conduct includes 
the key issues of human rights, and environment and climate. The 
Code of Conduct is transparent and available to view at any time, 
in both German and English, on the intranet and the Group web-
site. It has been publicized throughout the Group and is binding 
for all employees regardless of their position in the company. The 
Nemetschek Group is also active outside its own companies and 
is committed to strengthening human rights, and combating 
modern slavery and human trafficking in its supply chains. Our 
official statements on the UK Modern Slavery Act and the Norwe-
gian Transparency Act disclose our initiatives on these topics and 
are available in full transparency on the Group’s website. We have 
also prepared a statement on the Australian Modern Slavery Act, 
which we will publish along with updated versions of the other 
statements in early 2024. 

The Nemetschek Group’s public image is also shaped by its sup-
pliers and business partners. In order to promote trusting and 
long-term business relationships, the Nemetschek Group focus-
es on transparent and lawful execution of all transactions. The 
Nemetschek Group expects its suppliers and business partners 
to do the same. The Supplier Code of Conduct communicated 
Group-wide for this purpose can also be viewed on the Group’s 
website and is mandatory for our suppliers and business part-
ners. The Nemetschek Group employs a risk-based approach 
which provides for case-by-case integration of the Supplier Code 
of Conduct based on the potential risk exposure identified in a 
specific business partner integrity check performed in advance 
and by applying special contractual and communicative mea-
sures (e.g., explanations and information by referring to the web-
site and by using targeted, risk-based compliance clauses, etc.). 
This Code of Conduct requires suppliers and business partners 
to take corporate responsibility in relation to issues such as 
human rights, antidiscrimination, and the environment and cli-
mate. It also addresses topics such as ensuring transparent busi-
ness relationships, fair market behavior, and data and information 
protection. Furthermore, suppliers and business partners are 
expected to comply with the principles of the UN Global Compact 
and the fundamental principles of the International Labour Orga-
nization (ILO).

The Group-wide compliance management system (CMS) forms 
the basis of the preventive compliance approach. The practical 
implementation of this system in the subsidiaries is carried out by 
the local executive bodies and compliance coordinators of the 
individual brands of the Nemetschek Group and by the Group-
wide compliance network. Videoconferences were held in March, 
July, and December 2023 in this area, and provided the opportu-
nity for participants to discuss and receive training on key compli-
ance issues, in some cases relating to the current situation. 
Reports on potential compliance incidents are also prepared four 
times a year. The results in 2023 were consolidated for the Group 
and reviewed by Corporate Legal & Compliance before being 
reported directly to the CFO of the Nemetschek Group. Ad hoc 
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compliance reports are also prepared as required as part of an 
applied due diligence process. The Executive Board, Audit Com-
mittee, and Supervisory Board are updated at least four times per 
year about compliance-related matters, and at least once per 
year about the expansion of compliance structures and compli-
ance-related initiatives that have been performed and are still 
planned.

The preventive compliance approach also included an initial 
online self-assessment of the Nemetschek Group CMS offered by 
the German Institute for Corporate Governance (ICG), which was 
performed by Corporate Legal & Compliance. The assessment 
contains control questions on “formal requirements”, “basic val-
ues”, “compliance”, “commitment” and “communication and 
monitoring”. The result showed that the Nemetschek Group CMS 
meets all key requirements, which was comprehensively and 
transparently reported to the Executive Board and Audit Commit-
tee. 

The basis of the preventive compliance approach also includes 
Group-wide regulations in the form of policies on various topics. 
There are Group policies on the topics of money laundering and 
terrorist financing, data protection, antitrust law, anticorruption, 
risk management, and internal control. Corporate Legal & Com-
pliance regularly develops dedicated compliance guidelines for 
further specific topics and communicates them Group-wide. An 
important goal is to provide our employees with up-to-date and 
comprehensible regulations and information on matters relevant 
to the company and also to offer appropriate training. In the last 
reporting period, these included policies on supply chain compli-
ance and human rights, and the crisis management process. On 
a day-to-day basis, these policies and guidelines are comple-
mented with additional, current Compliance Communication 
Papers which are distributed through the compliance network. 
They provide information about a variety of matters such as anti-
corruption, antitrust law, combating money laundering and terror-
ist financing, conflicts of interest, export control and sanction 
monitoring, supply chain compliance, whistleblowing, dawn raids 
and search warrants, and data protection.

To keep employees aware of the current compliance rules, regu-
lar employee information is required. Mandatory Group-wide 
e-learning training on compliance (including anticorruption) and 
data protection and information security, and regular individual 
refresher courses on compliance topics ensure that the relevant 
rules are an integral part of everyday working life. Corporate Legal 
& Compliance also held special workshops tailored to the needs 
of individual subsidiaries during the reporting year to accelerate 
the implementation of important policies and processes and to 
provide information and specific training on key issues (e.g., com-
pliance, anticorruption, antitrust law and IT dawn raids).  

The Nemetschek Group is aware of its overall responsibility in the 
way its brands work together. Due to the heterogeneous nature of 
the individual brands, they are generally required to take respon-
sibility for individually rolling out Group policies and conducting 
in-house training on compliance topics. This individual, risk-
based compliance approach enables Group guidelines to be 
adapted to specific local requirements. Accordingly, there are uni-
form, binding Group guidelines that are supplemented on an indi-
vidual basis to create structures and processes that function 
locally in the relevant organizations.

The Nemetschek Group demands and promotes an open “speak-
up” culture. It encourages its employees to report behavior that 
may violate its Code of Conduct, which they can do by contacting 
their superiors, the relevant HR manager, or Corporate Legal & 
Compliance directly.

Moreover, there is a digital, Group-wide whistleblowing system 
that can also be used anonymously if desired, which is proactive-
ly communicated by Corporate Legal & Compliance throughout 
the Group on an annual basis. This digital system has also been 
open to third parties since the end of 2022, with the option to use 
it in a range of languages to submit tip-offs. To this end, the whis-
tleblowing system has been made transparent and accessible to 
all on the Group‘s website. This conscious decision to open up 
the whistleblower system outside the company achieved further 
development and professionalism aims in the areas of supply 
chain due diligence. In this system, tip-offs can be submitted dig-
itally in German or English to the provider Legaltegrity using the 
whistleblowing tool or via telephone.

In order to meet the requirement for overall responsibility under 
corporate group law, Corporate Legal & Compliance also func-
tions as an independent internal reporting office to assess tip-offs 
received as part of the investigation process and to delegate 
tasks appropriately. The process to be adhered to for processing 
tip-offs received is set out in writing, and applies in particular to 
any tips-offs relating to Corporate Legal & Compliance itself or 
Executive Board members. No substantial compliance violations 
were reported during the 2023 fiscal year or the previous year.
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Fair Business Practices and Anticorruption
The Group-wide Code of Conduct incorporates considerations 
relating to fair business practices and anticorruption extensively. 
For example, the Code of Conduct clearly states that corruption, 
bribery, and other forms of illegally granting and accepting bene-
fits – including in relation to officials and elected representatives 
– are not tolerated in the Nemetschek Group. In its Code of Con-
duct, the Nemetschek Group is also fully committed to competi-
tion by fair means and strict compliance with antitrust and export 
control law. All employees of the Group must act in accordance 
with the applicable competition laws. In addition, the Code of 
Conduct defines the rules on the separation of private and Group 
interests and the handling of company and business secrets.

Antidiscrimination
On the subject of discrimination, the Code of Conduct clearly 
states:

“The Nemetschek Group does not tolerate any form of dis-
crimination or harassment within the Group, whether based 
on origin, gender, disability, religion, age, sexual orientation, 
political views, or trade union activities.” 

Any employees who are subjected to or observe any form of dis-
crimination or inappropriate behavior are encouraged to report 
this through the reporting channels described. All incidents of 
possible discrimination that were reported or otherwise became 
known were reviewed accordingly during the reporting period. 
There were no incidents that would have necessitated steps of a 
disciplinary or legal nature during the 2023 fiscal year, as was the 
case the year before. 

Human Rights
Respecting and strengthening human rights and combatting 
modern slavery and child labor are essential components of our 
responsible supply chain compliance. Both the Supplier Code of 
Conduct and our official statements on the UK Modern Slavery 
Act and the Norwegian Transparency Act underscore our Group-
wide approach. The Nemetschek Group also published state-
ments for 2023 which are intended to provide more transparency 
about the Nemetschek Group’s supply chain. The statements 
outline the steps that were taken in 2023 to prevent modern slav-
ery and human trafficking in business and supply chains. The 
Code of Conduct also lays out clear specifications for the uphold-
ing of all human rights and for compliance at business partners so 
that responsibility is taken consciously when choosing suppliers 
and business partners right from the initiation stage of a business 
relationship. The same applies to business partners who are 
informed and contractually obliged to comply through risk-based 
and specially drawn up compliance and human rights clauses. A 
practical guide to the issue of supply chain compliance, based on 
the requirements of the German Supply Chain Due Diligence Act 
(Lieferkettensorgfaltspflichtengesetz, LkSG), and regular general 

training on these matters within the compliance network and 
compliance workshops raised general awareness about these 
important topics during the reporting period. 

Data Protection and Information Security
The Nemetschek Group is at the vanguard of the digital transfor-
mation of the AEC/O and media/entertainment industries and 
covers the entire life cycles of construction and infrastructure 
projects. The software products are mainly installed in clients’ IT 
systems; the risks in terms of data protection and information 
security are therefore considered to be limited. Nevertheless, the 
Nemetschek Group takes responsibility and is committed to han-
dling the data of employees, clients, and partners with care 
across the Group. These employees, clients, and partners can 
rely on their data being protected in line with the latest technical 
standards at the Nemetschek Group and being processed in 
compliance with relevant regulations.

The Group follows a largely decentralized approach for this in 
accordance with its organizational structure. It allows for central 
guidelines, monitoring processes, and assistance but primarily 
allocates responsibility to the brands. Maintaining data protection 
and information security is a task shared by all employees at the 
Nemetschek Group. To this end, all brands have committed to 
the Code of Conduct.

Data Protection
The international requirements for compliance, data retention, 
data security, and the protection of personal data are continually 
increasing. A comprehensive, Group-wide set of regulations 
therefore provides the basis for effective data protection. These 
regulations comprise a comprehensive Group Data Protection 
Guideline, as well as further extensive tools which are available in 
German and English on the Group intranet and are updated as 
and when required. These regulations must be observed and 
adhered to by all brands in the Group. Regional obligations and 
provisions such as those of the European Union‘s General Data 
Protection Regulation (GDPR) must be complied with.

Adherence to the data protection requirements and processes is 
regularly checked by various parties, including Internal Audit as 
part of audits in cooperation with Corporate Legal & Compliance 
and Corporate IT. Data protection officers – both internal and 
external – are appointed at the companies where required by law. 
All employees are encouraged reporting any violations of data 
protection regulations or internal company policies. Any indica-
tion of possible violations of data protection regulations is taken 
seriously and followed up on as quickly as possible.

In addition, employees receive training and communication mea-
sures are carried out. New employees are notified of confidential-
ity requirements relating to the handling of sensitive and personal 
data and are required by their contracts to maintain secrecy. Fur-
thermore, all employees – and not just those in Europe – are 
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required to participate in data protection training at regular inter-
vals of at least every two to three years and to provide document-
ed evidence of this training. An e-learning course set up specifi-
cally to deal with the issue of data protection is offered across the 
Group in both German and English. Corporate Legal & Compli-
ance designed an update training course on this subject in the 
2023 fiscal year, which will be offered to all subsidiaries to meet 
their local training obligations from 2024. 

Information Security
Information security is a particularly fast growing division of the 
Nemetschek Group. This growth has been driven by both the 
significant rise in cyber attacks – including on the Nemetschek 
Group – and the increasing security-related requirements our cli-
ents have of our products coupled with increasing statutory and 
regulatory requirements on our company and our software solu-
tions.

Group Information Security manages Group-wide information 
security activities with the aim of ensuring appropriate organiza-
tional and technical measures are in place at all times at both at 
Group and individual brand level. The Corporate Information 
Security Officer (CISO) is responsible for the department and 
reports directly to the Executive Board member and CFO of the 
Nemetschek Group. Information security is organized via a 
Group-wide information security management system (ISMS) 
used in the respective brand companies. The ISMS is based on 
the internationally recognized information security standard ISO 
27001 and governs responsibilities in the Group and the brand 
companies and the cooperation between all functions relevant to 
information security. In addition to other initiatives resolved by the 
Executive Board in 2023, preparations were also made for ISO 
27001 certification of the ISMS, which is due to be completed in 
the 2024 fiscal year.

Company-specific requirements are governed in the Group-wide 
information security policy, which is signed by the Executive 
Board and updated at least once a year. These include the Group 
Information Security Guideline and the Group Information Securi-
ty Policies. These comprise guidelines for the organization of 
information security, for the integration of management, and for 
the necessary technical and organizational measures that serve 
the implementation and monitoring of information security. The 
scope of this information security policy, which is binding for all 
Group units, covers the protection of all IT systems, the data 
stored in them, and the security of our products, employees, and 
offices. 

The information security measures in place at the Nemetschek 
Group aim to prevent security incidents, detect them in their root 
stages, and ensure a prompt and appropriate response if they do 
occur. The most important measures are also continually moni-
tored and reviewed at regular intervals by independent bodies as 
well as by Internal Audit and Information Security.

A standardized Group-wide information security architecture 
comprising various state-of-the art information security systems 
was developed and established in the brand companies and their 
IT systems in 2023. Centralized monitoring of these components, 
assessment of all identified security events and the reaction to 
them is provided via the newly created Security Operation Center 
(SOC), which also includes a 24/7 detection function for attacks 
on employees or IT systems. All attacks detected or reported that 
are not fully automatically repelled by the security architecture are 
recorded by the SOC employees and transferred to the defined 
security incident response process.

Additional focal points of information security are included in reg-
ular training for all employees, through online courses, e-mail 
phishing simulations, ad hoc communication, and the inclusion of 
information security measures in daily workflows. The mandatory 
Group-wide e-learning training on information security is also 
updated on an annual basis. 

The Nemetschek Group also has Group-wide cyber security 
insurance to provide additional protection against information 
security risks. This will be renewed for the 2024 fiscal year follow-
ing an audit of the information security architecture by the insur-
ance provider in 2023.

2.4 EU Taxonomy

As of fiscal year 2021, companies required to prepare non-finan-
cial consolidated financial statements in accordance with Section 
315b HGB must comply with the requirements of the EU taxono-
my, more specifically Regulation (EU) 2020/852 of the European 
Parliament and of the Council of 18 June 2020 on the establish-
ment of a framework to facilitate sustainable investment, and 
amending Regulation (EU) 2019/2088 (EU Taxonomy Regulation). 

The EU taxonomy provides a uniform classification system for the 
environmental sustainability of economic activities. The purpose 
of this system is to make companies’ sustainability activities eas-
ier to compare and to implement the European Green Deal, which 
aims to achieve climate neutrality in the EU in line with the Paris 
Climate Agreement by 2050.

61

NON-FINANCIAL STATEMENT



Article 9 of the Taxonomy Regulation sets out the following six 
environmental objectives to which environmentally sustainable 
economic activities can contribute:  

ENVIRONMENTAL OBJECTIVES OF THE EU 

1.  Climate change mitigation 
(CCM)

4.  The transition to a  
circular economy (CE)

2.  Climate change adaptation 
(CCA)

5.  Pollution prevention  
and control (PPC)

3.  The sustainable use and 
protection of water and 
marine resources (WTR)

6.  The protection and restoration 
of biodiversity and ecosystems 
(BIO) 

The EU taxonomy differentiates between taxonomy-eligible and 
taxonomy-aligned economic activities. The first step is to assess 
whether an economic activity is included in Annex I and II to Com-
mission Delegated Regulation (EU) 2023/2485 or Annex I to IV to 
Commission Delegated Regulation (EU) 2023/2486, and is there-
fore taxonomy-eligible. Later steps involve examining whether 
this taxonomy-eligible economic activity meets the defined crite-
ria for making a substantial contribution to one of the six environ-
mental objectives listed above, does not do significant harm to 
any of the remaining five environmental objectives, and also com-
plies with a minimum safeguard. Only if it meets the aforemen-
tioned criteria is an economic activity deemed taxonomy-eligible, 
and is therefore “environmentally sustainable” within the meaning 
of the EU taxonomy. 

Since 2021, the EU taxonomy has required companies with a 
reporting obligation to disclose the proportion of revenue, capital 
expenditure (CapEx) and operating expenditure (OpEx) relating to 
environmental objectives 1 (climate change mitigation) and 2 (cli-
mate change adaptation) that is deemed taxonomy-eligible. Dis-
closure of the taxonomy-aligned proportions relating to environ-
mental objectives 1 and 2 has been mandatory since 2022.  

In June 2023, the European Commission adopted the delegated 
act on environmental objectives 3 to 6, amendments to the dis-
closure requirements and adjustments to environmental objec-
tives 1 and 2 concerning an expansion to include additional eco-
nomic activities and adjustments to the assessment criteria for 
existing activities. The delegated act on environmental objectives 
3 to 6 (the Environmental Delegated Act) sets out the technical 
screening criteria for economic activities making a substantial 
contribution to one or more of the environmental objectives 3 to 
6. The adjustments to environmental objectives 1 and 2 (the Cli-
mate Delegated Act) include an expansion to add further eco-
nomic activities and adjustments to the existing technical screen-
ing criteria for existing activities. There were also amendments to 
the disclosure obligations (the Disclosure Delegated Act), such as 
regarding the structure of the templates to be used. 

* Commission Delegated Regulation (EU) 2022/1214 amending Delegated Regulation (EU) 2021/2139 as regards economic activities in certain energy sectors and Delegated Regulation (EU) 2021/2178 as 
regards specific public disclosures for those economic activities. The relevance of the affected economic activities for the Nemetschek Group was assessed based on template 1 “Nuclear and fossil gas related 
activities” as set out in the regulation. The template is included at the end of the section.  

Pursuant to the Taxonomy Regulation, Nemetschek SE is required 
to report for the 2023 fiscal year the taxonomy-eligibility of the 
newly introduced economic activities under environmental objec-
tives 3 to 6, the taxonomy-eligibility of the new economic activi-
ties under environmental objectives 1 and 2, and the taxono-
my-alignment of existing economic activities under environmental 
objectives 1 and 2, taking in to account the amendments to the 
assessment criteria and disclosure obligations.

Process for Identifying Taxonomy-Eligible and Taxono-
my-Aligned Activities at the Nemetschek Group
A working group of experts and managers from Finance, Con-
trolling & Risk Management, Investor Relations, and the sustain-
ability team was put together to identify taxonomy-eligible and 
taxonomy-aligned activities at the company. This working group 
analyzed and assessed the amendments to the rules under the 
Taxonomy Regulation and their effect on the Nemetschek Group 
portfolio again in the 2023 fiscal year. 

In previous years, determining the taxonomy-eligibility of revenue 
had started by identifying the revenue streams based on segment, 
brand and product. These revenue streams were next allocated to 
the relevant economic activities based on Annex I and II to the Cli-
mate Delegated Act, and then validated – first at Nemetschek SE 
level, and subsequently with the Controlling departments of the 
operating units. This was followed by an analysis of the taxono-
my-eligibility of the capital expenditure and operating expenditure. 

This analysis was subjected to a comprehensive review in 2023 in 
terms of its validity for the economic activities of the Nemetschek 
Group, and due to the changes in the regulatory environment 
described above, was expanded and updated as set out below:

 » Step 1: Review of revenue streams determined in the preced-
ing years by segment, brand and product.

 » Step 2: Assessment of relevant economic activities based on 
Annex I and II to the Climate Delegated Act and Annex I and II 
to the Complementary Delegated Act.*

 » Step 3: Analysis of relevant economic activities based on the 
adjustments and supplements to the Delegated Act amending 
the Climate Delegated Act. 

 » Step 4: Assessment of relevant economic activities based on 
Annex I to IV to the Environmental Delegated Act.

 » Step 5: Validation of the economic activities and revenue  
streams at the level of Nemetschek SE and the operating units 
regarding taxonomy-eligible revenue.

 » Step 6: Subsequent analysis of the taxonomy-eligibility of the 
capital expenditure (CapEx) and operating expenditure (OpEx). 
The analysis follows the approach described for revenue vali-
dation (steps 1 to 5). 

62



To avoid double counting, the revenue, capital expenditure and 
operating expenditure were always allocated to one relevant eco-
nomic activity only.

In reviewing the economic activities with due consideration for the 
expansion in 2023 of the Taxonomy Regulation rules, either very 
few or no activities were identified or verifiable as taxonomy-eligi-
ble for the Nemetschek Group among the revenue, capital expen-
diture and operating expenditure. A review of taxonomy align-
ment was not performed.   

The following figures were determined based on the process 
described and in relation to the base values in connection with 
the International Financial Reporting Standards (IFRS) used in 
preparing the consolidated financial statements. The basis of 
consolidation of the consolidated financial statements applies, 
i.e., all subsidiaries and associates were included when determin-
ing the key figures. 

In-Depth Analysis of Revenue
Revenue pursuant to the EU taxonomy comprises the revenue 
recognized in the consolidated statement of comprehensive 
income (IFRS). To determine the proportion of taxonomy-eligible 
and taxonomy-aligned revenue, the relevant revenue (numerator) 
is set in relation to the revenue recognized in the consolidated 
statement of comprehensive income (denominator). Revenue in 
accordance with the EU taxonomy amounted to EUR 851.6 mil-
lion for the 2023 fiscal year; see << Consolidated Financial State-
ments (IFRS) – Consolidated Statement of Comprehensive 
Income >>.   

The analysis explained above comprising all environmental objec-
tives identified the following taxonomy-eligible activities, which 
could in principle result in taxonomy-eligible and taxono-
my-aligned revenue.

With respect to environmental objective 1 (climate change mitiga-
tion), the following economic activities were identified: 8.2 
(Data-driven solutions for GHG emissions reductions) and 9.3 
(Professional services related to energy performance of build-
ings). The in-depth analysis found that these activities had very 
little or no effect at all on the economic activity of the Nemetschek 
Group. The verified activities are currently limited to parts of the 
business activities of the Spanish company DEXMA, which was 
acquired at the end of 2020 financial year and integrated into the 
Group brand Spacewell. The revenue from the verified taxono-
my-eligible activities was therefore in the low to mid-single digit 
million euro range, as in the previous year, and thus significantly 

below one percent of the total revenue generated in the 
 Nemetschek Group in 2023 of EUR 851.6 million. Accordingly, no 
revenue can be verified that currently makes a substantial contri-
bution to the climate objectives. Following an in-depth analysis 
for the 2023 fiscal year, the economic activities listed in the new 
environmental objectives 3 to 6 were classified as taxono-
my-non-eligible, as they are not currently clearly assignable to the 
Nemetschek Group‘s business activity and the assessment of 
client behavior regarding the use of the software solutions of the 
Nemetschek Group is associated with uncertainties. 

In-Depth Analysis of Capital Expenditure (CapEx)
Capital expenditure pursuant to the EU taxonomy comprises 
additions to property, plant and equipment, additions to intangi-
ble assets, in particular capitalized development costs, and addi-
tions to right-of-use assets pursuant to IFRS 16. 

Capital expenditure in 2023 comprised additions to property, 
plant and equipment of EUR 6.3 million (previous year: EUR 14.0 
million) (<< Note 15 Property, plant and equipment >> in the 
notes to the consolidated financial statements), additions to 
intangible assets in the amount of EUR 6.0 million (previous year: 
EUR 33.1 million) (<< Note 16 Intangible assets and goodwill >> 
in the notes to the consolidated financial statements), and addi-
tions to right-of-use assets in the amount of EUR 11.4 million 
(previous year: EUR 27.4 million) (<< Note 17 Leases >>) in the 
notes to the consolidated financial statements). Overall, this 
expenditure amounted to EUR 23.7 million in 2023 (previous year: 
EUR 74.5 million). To determine the taxonomy-eligible or taxono-
my-aligned proportion, the capital expenditure assessed as tax-
onomy-eligible or taxonomy-aligned (numerator) is set in relation 
to the determined total capital expenditure (denominator).     

The Nemetschek Group’s verified capital expenditure (CapEx) is 
of secondary importance overall due to the Group’s business 
model. Based on the analysis conducted, only a small amount of 
taxonomy-eligible capital expenditure was identified (less than 
EUR 0.5 million), which includes leasehold improvements and 
parts of company vehicles. Due to the minor importance of the 
verified expenditure, an assessment based on the technical 
screening criteria was not performed and the determined CapEx 
was reported as taxonomy-non-eligible and therefore taxono-
my-non-aligned.
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In-Depth Analysis of Operating Expenditure (OpEx)
Operating expenditure (OpEx) pursuant to the EU taxonomy com-
prises direct, non-capitalized costs relating to research and 
development, building renovations, short-term leases, mainte-
nance, and repair. 

These include: 

 » Research and development expenses recognized as an 
expense in the consolidated income statement in the reporting 
period. In accordance with the consolidated financial state-
ments (IAS 38.126), these include all non-capitalized expenses 
directly attributable to research or development activities. 

 » Maintenance and repair costs were determined based on the 
maintenance and repair costs allocated to internal cost cen-
ters. The corresponding cost items can be found in the divi-
sional costs in the income statement.

Operating expenditure in accordance with the EU taxonomy 
amounted to EUR 203.7 million in 2023. Based on the analysis 
performed, taxonomy-eligible operating expenditure of less than 
one percent of total operating expenditure was identified pursuant 
to the EU taxonomy, as in the previous year. These include R&D 
expenses for DEXMA, which was acquired at the end of 2020 

fiscal year. Due to the minor importance of this verified operating 
expenditure, an assessment based on the technical screening cri-
teria was not performed and the determined OpEx was reported 
as taxonomy-non-eligible and therefore taxonomy-non-aligned. 

The majority of the economic activities of the Nemetschek Group 
that could contribute to environmentally sustainable development 
within the construction industry are not currently covered by the 
delegated acts adopted in the EU Taxonomy Regulation or can-
not be verified accordingly. However, the company‘s IT solutions 
contribute to making the life cycle of a building more efficient and 
resource-friendly, from the planning stage, through construction 
and management, right down to demolition. Examples of how the 
company‘s products and solutions can nevertheless contribute 
to positive environmental and social development are provided in 
the << Sustainability Report 2023 >>.

In light of possible additions to the economic activities currently 
specified in the delegated act, it cannot be ruled out that the busi-
ness activities of the Nemetschek Group will be covered by the 
EU taxonomy in future, and that the company will also be able to 
disclose environmentally sustainable business activities pursuant 
to the EU Taxonomy Regulation. There may also be changes in 
future due to portfolio activities.

SUMMARY PRESENTATION OF THE TAXONOMY-ELIGIBLE ECONOMIC ACTIVITIES

Revenue CapEx OpEx

In EUR million in % In EUR million in % In EUR million in %

Nemetschek Group 851.6 100% 23.7 100% 203.7 100%

Of which taxonomy eligible business 
activities 0.0 0% 0.0 0% 0.0 0%
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PROPORTION OF TURNOVER FROM PRODUCTS OR SERVICES ASSOCIATED WITH TAXONOMY-ALIGNED ECONOMIC ACTIVITIES –  
DISCLOSURE COVERING YEAR 2023

Financial year 2023 Substantial Contribution Criteria DNSH criteria ('Does Not Significantly Harm')

Economic activities (1) Code (2) Turnover (3)

Proportion  
of turnover, 

year 2023 (4)

Climate 
Change 

 Mitigation (5)

Climate 
Change 

 Adaptation (6) Water (7) Pollution (8)
Circular 

 Economy (9)

Biodiversity 
and ecosys-

tems (10)

Climate 
Change 

 Mitigation (11)

Climate 
Change 

 Adaptation 
(12)

Climate 
Change 

 Adaptation 
(12) Pollution (14)

Circular 
 Economy (15)

Biodiversity 
and ecosys-

tems (16)

Minimum 
 Safeguards 

(17)

Proportion of Taxonomy 
aligned (A.1.) or eligble 

(A.2.) turnover, year 2022 
(18)

Category enabling 
activity (19)

Category transitional 
activity (20)

Text in euro millions % Y;N;N/EL Y;N;N/EL Y;N;N/EL Y;N;N/EL Y;N;N/EL Y;N;N/EL Y/N Y/N Y/N Y/N Y/N Y/N Y/N % E T

A. TAXONOMY-ELIGIBLE ACTIVITIES                   

A.1. Environmentally sustainable activities (Taxonomy-aligned)

Turnover of environmentally sustainable 
activities (Taxonomy-aligned) (A.1) – – – – – – – – – – – – – – – –

Of which Enabling – – – – – – – – – – – – – – – – E

Of which Transitional – – – – – – – – – – T

A.2 Taxonomy-eligible but not environmentally sustainable activities (not Taxonomy-aligned activities)

EL;  
N/EL

EL;  
N/EL

EL;  
N/EL

EL;  
N/EL

EL;  
N/EL

EL;  
N/EL

Turnover of Taxonomy-eligible but not  
environmentally sustainable activities  
(not Taxonomy-aligned activities) (A.2) – – – – – – – – –

A. Turnover of Taxonomy eligible activities 
(A1 + A2) – – – – – – – – –

B. TAXONOMY-NON-ELIGIBLE ACTIVITIES

Turnover of Taxonomy-non-eligible activities 851.6 100%

Total 851.6 100%

PROPORTION OF CAPEX FROM PRODUCTS OR SERVICES ASSOCIATED WITH TAXONOMY-ALIGNED ECONOMIC ACTIVITIES –  
DISCLOSURE COVERING YEAR 2023

Financial year 2023 Substantial Contribution Criteria DNSH criteria ('Does Not Significantly Harm')

Economic activities (1) Code (2) CapEx (3)

Proportion  
of CapEx,  

year 2023 (4)

Climate 
Change 

 Mitigation (5)

Climate 
Change 

 Adaptation (6) Water (7) Pollution (8)
Circular 

 Economy (9)

Biodiversity 
and ecosys-

tems (10)

Climate 
Change 

 Mitigation (11)

Climate 
Change 

 Adaptation 
(12)

Climate 
Change 

 Adaptation 
(12) Pollution (14)

Circular 
 Economy (15)

Biodiversity 
and ecosys-

tems (16)

Minimum 
 Safeguards 

(17)

Proportion of Taxonomy 
aligned (A.1.) or eligble 

(A.2.) CapEx, year 2022 
(18)

Category enabling 
activity (19)

Category transitional 
activity (20)

Text in euro millions % Y;N;N/EL Y;N;N/EL Y;N;N/EL Y;N;N/EL Y;N;N/EL Y;N;N/EL Y/N Y/N Y/N Y/N Y/N Y/N Y/N % E T

A. TAXONOMY-ELIGIBLE ACTIVITIES

A.1. Environmentally sustainable activities (Taxonomy-aligned)

CapEx of environmentally sustainable  
activities (Taxonomy-aligned) (A.1) – – – – – – – – – – – – – – – –

Of which Enabling – – – – – – – – – – – – – – – – E

Of which Transitional – – – – – – – – – – – T

A.2 Taxonomy-eligible but not environmentally sustainable activities (not Taxonomy-aligned activities)

EL;  
N/EL

EL;  
N/EL

EL;  
N/EL

EL;  
N/EL

EL;  
N/EL

EL;  
N/EL

CapEx of Taxonomy-eligible but not 
 environmentally sustainable activities  
(not Taxonomy-aligned activities) (A.2) – – – – – – – – –

A. CapEx of Taxonomy eligible activities  
(A1 + A2) – – – – – – – – –

B. TAXONOMY-NON-ELIGIBLE ACTIVITIES

CapEx of Taxonomy-non-eligible activities 23.7 100%

Total 23.7 100%
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PROPORTION OF TURNOVER FROM PRODUCTS OR SERVICES ASSOCIATED WITH TAXONOMY-ALIGNED ECONOMIC ACTIVITIES –  
DISCLOSURE COVERING YEAR 2023

Financial year 2023 Substantial Contribution Criteria DNSH criteria ('Does Not Significantly Harm')

Economic activities (1) Code (2) Turnover (3)

Proportion  
of turnover, 

year 2023 (4)

Climate 
Change 

 Mitigation (5)

Climate 
Change 

 Adaptation (6) Water (7) Pollution (8)
Circular 

 Economy (9)

Biodiversity 
and ecosys-

tems (10)

Climate 
Change 

 Mitigation (11)

Climate 
Change 

 Adaptation 
(12)

Climate 
Change 

 Adaptation 
(12) Pollution (14)

Circular 
 Economy (15)

Biodiversity 
and ecosys-

tems (16)

Minimum 
 Safeguards 

(17)

Proportion of Taxonomy 
aligned (A.1.) or eligble 

(A.2.) turnover, year 2022 
(18)

Category enabling 
activity (19)

Category transitional 
activity (20)

Text in euro millions % Y;N;N/EL Y;N;N/EL Y;N;N/EL Y;N;N/EL Y;N;N/EL Y;N;N/EL Y/N Y/N Y/N Y/N Y/N Y/N Y/N % E T

A. TAXONOMY-ELIGIBLE ACTIVITIES                   

A.1. Environmentally sustainable activities (Taxonomy-aligned)

Turnover of environmentally sustainable 
activities (Taxonomy-aligned) (A.1) – – – – – – – – – – – – – – – –

Of which Enabling – – – – – – – – – – – – – – – – E

Of which Transitional – – – – – – – – – – T

A.2 Taxonomy-eligible but not environmentally sustainable activities (not Taxonomy-aligned activities)

EL;  
N/EL

EL;  
N/EL

EL;  
N/EL

EL;  
N/EL

EL;  
N/EL

EL;  
N/EL

Turnover of Taxonomy-eligible but not  
environmentally sustainable activities  
(not Taxonomy-aligned activities) (A.2) – – – – – – – – –

A. Turnover of Taxonomy eligible activities 
(A1 + A2) – – – – – – – – –

B. TAXONOMY-NON-ELIGIBLE ACTIVITIES

Turnover of Taxonomy-non-eligible activities 851.6 100%

Total 851.6 100%

PROPORTION OF CAPEX FROM PRODUCTS OR SERVICES ASSOCIATED WITH TAXONOMY-ALIGNED ECONOMIC ACTIVITIES –  
DISCLOSURE COVERING YEAR 2023

Financial year 2023 Substantial Contribution Criteria DNSH criteria ('Does Not Significantly Harm')

Economic activities (1) Code (2) CapEx (3)

Proportion  
of CapEx,  

year 2023 (4)

Climate 
Change 

 Mitigation (5)

Climate 
Change 

 Adaptation (6) Water (7) Pollution (8)
Circular 

 Economy (9)

Biodiversity 
and ecosys-

tems (10)

Climate 
Change 

 Mitigation (11)

Climate 
Change 

 Adaptation 
(12)

Climate 
Change 

 Adaptation 
(12) Pollution (14)

Circular 
 Economy (15)

Biodiversity 
and ecosys-

tems (16)

Minimum 
 Safeguards 

(17)

Proportion of Taxonomy 
aligned (A.1.) or eligble 

(A.2.) CapEx, year 2022 
(18)

Category enabling 
activity (19)

Category transitional 
activity (20)

Text in euro millions % Y;N;N/EL Y;N;N/EL Y;N;N/EL Y;N;N/EL Y;N;N/EL Y;N;N/EL Y/N Y/N Y/N Y/N Y/N Y/N Y/N % E T

A. TAXONOMY-ELIGIBLE ACTIVITIES

A.1. Environmentally sustainable activities (Taxonomy-aligned)

CapEx of environmentally sustainable  
activities (Taxonomy-aligned) (A.1) – – – – – – – – – – – – – – – –

Of which Enabling – – – – – – – – – – – – – – – – E

Of which Transitional – – – – – – – – – – – T

A.2 Taxonomy-eligible but not environmentally sustainable activities (not Taxonomy-aligned activities)

EL;  
N/EL

EL;  
N/EL

EL;  
N/EL

EL;  
N/EL

EL;  
N/EL

EL;  
N/EL

CapEx of Taxonomy-eligible but not 
 environmentally sustainable activities  
(not Taxonomy-aligned activities) (A.2) – – – – – – – – –

A. CapEx of Taxonomy eligible activities  
(A1 + A2) – – – – – – – – –

B. TAXONOMY-NON-ELIGIBLE ACTIVITIES

CapEx of Taxonomy-non-eligible activities 23.7 100%

Total 23.7 100%
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PROPORTION OF OPEX FROM PRODUCTS OR SERVICES ASSOCIATED WITH TAXONOMY-ALIGNED ECONOMIC ACTIVITIES –  
DISCLOSURE COVERING YEAR 2023

Financial year 2023 Substantial Contribution Criteria DNSH criteria ('Does Not Significantly Harm')

Economic activities (1) Code (2) OpEx (3)

Proportion  
of OpEx,  

year 2023 (4)

Climate 
Change 

 Mitigation (5)

Climate 
Change 

 Adaptation (6) Water (7) Pollution (8)
Circular 

 Economy (9)

Biodiversity 
and ecosys-

tems (10)

Climate 
Change 

 Mitigation (11)

Climate 
Change 

 Adaptation 
(12)

Climate 
Change 

 Adaptation 
(12) Pollution (14)

Circular 
 Economy (15)

Biodiversity 
and ecosys-

tems (16)

Minimum 
 Safeguards 

(17)

Proportion of Taxonomy 
aligned (A.1.) or eligble 

(A.2.) OpEx, year 2022 (18)
Category enabling 

activity (19)
Category transitional 

activity (20)

Text in euro millions % Y;N;N/EL Y;N;N/EL Y;N;N/EL Y;N;N/EL Y;N;N/EL Y;N;N/EL Y/N Y/N Y/N Y/N Y/N Y/N Y/N % E T

A. TAXONOMY-ELIGIBLE ACTIVITIES

A.1. Environmentally sustainable activities (Taxonomy-aligned)

OpEx of environmentally sustainable  
activities (Taxonomy-aligned) (A.1) – – – – – – – – – – – – – – – –

Of which Enabling – – – – – – – – – – – – – – – – E

Of which Transitional – – – – – – – – – – T

A.2 Taxonomy-eligible but not environmentally sustainable activities (not Taxonomy-aligned activities)

EL;  
N/EL

EL;  
N/EL

EL;  
N/EL

EL;  
N/EL

EL;  
N/EL

EL;  
N/EL

OpEx of Taxonomy-eligible but not  
environmentally sustainable activities  
(not Taxonomy-aligned activities) (A.2) – – – – – – – – –

A. OpEx of Taxonomy eligible activities  
(A1 + A2) – – – – – – – – –

B. TAXONOMY-NON-ELIGIBLE ACTIVITIES

OpEx of Taxonomy-non-eligible activities 203.7 100%

Total 203.7 100%

TEMPLATE 1 - NUCLEAR AND FOSSIL GAS RELATED ACTIVITIES

Row Nuclear energy related activities

1.
The undertaking carries out, funds or has exposures to research, development, demonstration and deployment of innovative electricity 
generation facilities that produce energy from nuclear processes with minimal waste from the fuel cycle. NO

2.

The undertaking carries out, funds or has exposures to construction and safe operation of new nuclear installations to produce electricity 
or process heat, including for the purposes of district heating or industrial processes such as hydrogen production, as well as their safety 
upgrades, using best available technologies. NO

3.

The undertaking carries out, funds or has exposures to safe operation of existing nuclear installations that produce electricity or process 
heat, including for the purposes of district heating or industrial processes such as hydrogen production from nuclear energy, as well as 
their safety upgrades. NO

Fossil gas related activities

4.
The undertaking carries out, funds or has exposures to construction or operation of electricity generation facilities that produce electricity 
using fossil gaseous fuels. NO

5.
The undertaking carries out, funds or has exposures to construction, refurbishment, and operation of combined heat/cool and power 
generation facilities using fossil gaseous fuels. NO

6.
The undertaking carries out, funds or has exposures to construction, refurbishment and operation of heat generation facilities that produce 
heat/cool using fossil gaseous fuels. NO
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PROPORTION OF OPEX FROM PRODUCTS OR SERVICES ASSOCIATED WITH TAXONOMY-ALIGNED ECONOMIC ACTIVITIES –  
DISCLOSURE COVERING YEAR 2023

Financial year 2023 Substantial Contribution Criteria DNSH criteria ('Does Not Significantly Harm')

Economic activities (1) Code (2) OpEx (3)

Proportion  
of OpEx,  

year 2023 (4)

Climate 
Change 

 Mitigation (5)

Climate 
Change 

 Adaptation (6) Water (7) Pollution (8)
Circular 

 Economy (9)

Biodiversity 
and ecosys-

tems (10)

Climate 
Change 

 Mitigation (11)

Climate 
Change 

 Adaptation 
(12)

Climate 
Change 

 Adaptation 
(12) Pollution (14)

Circular 
 Economy (15)

Biodiversity 
and ecosys-

tems (16)

Minimum 
 Safeguards 

(17)

Proportion of Taxonomy 
aligned (A.1.) or eligble 

(A.2.) OpEx, year 2022 (18)
Category enabling 

activity (19)
Category transitional 

activity (20)

Text in euro millions % Y;N;N/EL Y;N;N/EL Y;N;N/EL Y;N;N/EL Y;N;N/EL Y;N;N/EL Y/N Y/N Y/N Y/N Y/N Y/N Y/N % E T

A. TAXONOMY-ELIGIBLE ACTIVITIES

A.1. Environmentally sustainable activities (Taxonomy-aligned)

OpEx of environmentally sustainable  
activities (Taxonomy-aligned) (A.1) – – – – – – – – – – – – – – – –

Of which Enabling – – – – – – – – – – – – – – – – E

Of which Transitional – – – – – – – – – – T

A.2 Taxonomy-eligible but not environmentally sustainable activities (not Taxonomy-aligned activities)

EL;  
N/EL

EL;  
N/EL

EL;  
N/EL

EL;  
N/EL

EL;  
N/EL

EL;  
N/EL

OpEx of Taxonomy-eligible but not  
environmentally sustainable activities  
(not Taxonomy-aligned activities) (A.2) – – – – – – – – –

A. OpEx of Taxonomy eligible activities  
(A1 + A2) – – – – – – – – –

B. TAXONOMY-NON-ELIGIBLE ACTIVITIES

OpEx of Taxonomy-non-eligible activities 203.7 100%

Total 203.7 100%
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